REGULAR MEETING

BAINBRIDGE TOWN BOARD

AUGUST 8, 2023
Present: Dolores Nabinger                           Supervisor 
             Bob Evans                                       Councilman

             Melissa Fuller                                 Councilwoman

             Gordie Daniels                                Councilman

              Matt Clark                                    Highway Superintendent

Recording Secretary: Aric McKown          Town Clerk

Absent: Michael Kauffman                         Councilman

Supervisor Nabinger called the meeting to order at 6:30PM.
Guest(s): Village Board Trustees: Steve Eisenberg, Tim Mayes, Robert Dann, Vince Taylor, Police Chief Tom Beames, Deputy Clerk Bonnie LaFond, Groundskeeper & Park Superintendent Tim Harmon, Deb Fletcher, Clerk To Justice Terri Bickford, Carole & Norman Kanzer, Ashley Polverelli, Matt Adams.
RESOLUTION # 1
Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, to approve the minutes from the July 11, 2023 Regular Meeting.
Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilwoman Fuller; No: none; Motion Carried.

RESOLUTION #2

Motion was made by Councilman Daniels, second by Councilman Evans, to receive and file the May & June Financial Reports.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

Guest(s) Questions & Concerns:

Carole Kanzer attended the town board meeting to express her concerns about the drug problem with teenagers smoking marijuana down behind the town pool.  She spoke about what she saw after taking a trip down to the pool and how there are those that are both smoking it and dealing it.  Mrs. Kanzer also mentioned the homelessness, squatters and the drug needles being found around town.

She said this is everyone’s problem and suggested a ‘grassroots’ effort in putting together a ‘community watch’ to help with this drug problem.

Kanzer spoke of her contact with the local law enforcement and Kathy Clemens at Chenango County Public Health.  Kathy Clemens said she’d be willing to create a program to help with this.  
Supervisor Nabinger spoke with Clemens about the possibilities of using the Community Center as a place for young people to go to.

Tim Harmon talked about his interactions with the youth and homelessness at the pool and General Clinton Park.

Police Chief Beames spoke about what the public should do if they should see drug needles lying around and how to report things to law enforcement.
Mrs. Kanzer said she’s been in contact with Jessica Cawley, of the grant funded organization ‘Drug Free Chenango’.  This is a county organization that has programs to help with the drug problem and educate our youth.  Kanzer talked about the possibilities of this organization.

The town board held conversation with the public on the matter and helping our youth to be part of something that’s positive and more constructive.
Councilman Daniels spoke about his time and observation at the pool.

Supervisor Nabinger said she would follow up with Mrs. Kanzer after speaking to the county about any additional monies.

The following remarks were made by the village officials and the public in attendance.

Village Board Trustee Vince Taylor said the drug problem is a constant topic of conversation with the village board and how he is observant of any drug activities on his daily walks.  Taylor said our police department is aware of the situation and everyone is concerned.   
Bainbridge resident Ashley Polverelli introduced herself as a Certified Recovery Coach and shared her work experience with everyone.  She talked about her own recovery, the help meetings she’s a part of locally and the help she offers.  Polverelli talked about the importance of being patient and supportive to those affected and involved with drugs.  The town board held conversation with Ms. Polverelli and the public.
Supervisor Nabinger expressed her support towards this effort and said we’ll continue to stay in contact with one another.  She also suggested having a separate meeting and for anyone interested in a ‘task force’, to put their contact information on the sheet of paper she handed out.
Town Clerk McKown opened and read the bids for Fuel Oil & LP Gas @ 7:15PM.

FUEL OIL BIDS

The following bids were received for fuel oil for the Town Hall:

                                                                    Fixed Rate

Boulder Oil Company                                $3.599 per gallon

Mirabito Energy Products                          $3.6211 per gallon

RESOLUTION #3

Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilwoman Fuller, to award the bid to Boulder Oil Company to provide fuel oil to the Town Hall for a fixed price of $3.599 per gallon.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

LP GAS

The following bids were received for LP Gas for the Highway Garage, the Town Pool, and Clinton Park:

                                                                        Fixed Rate

Boulder Oil                                                     $1.399 per gallon

Mirabito Energy Products                               $1.7500 per gallon

RESOLUTION #4
Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilwoman Fuller, to award the bid to Boulder Oil to provide LP Gas to the Highway Garage, the Town Pool, and Clinton Park for a fixed price of $1.399 per gallon.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.
Councilman Evans asked Clerk To Justice Bickford about the bill for the JCAP grant returns.  He reviewed the prices for the products and what would be returned.

Bickford explained what had happened with the original delivery and prices, why the items were returned and how the JCAP grant program works.  

The town board held conversation with Bickford on this matter and concluded to send payment back to the JCAP in the amount of $2,516.33.

The following claims as set forth on abstract #8 for 2023 were audited by Town Board:

General Town Wide#203-247 for $29,697.79
General Town Outside#13-14 for $34.05
Bennettsville Lights#8 for $16.54
Highway Town Wide#53-61 for $7,556.45
Highway Town Outside#43-46 for $14,630.69
RESOLUTION #5
Motion was made by Councilwoman Fuller, second by Councilman Daniels, authorizing clerk to issue warrant to Supervisor for payment of audited bills, to pay the Waste Recovery bill, but to call and confirm the invoice total, and to make the Horton Hardware bill payable to Horton Hardware not Bob Evans;
Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilwoman Fuller; No: none; Motion Carried.
Councilman Evans abstained from the motion on his bill.

Matt Adams introduced himself as an organic farmer and talked about the property he owns in Bainbridge.  He talked about his interest in opening a walking trail a ¼ mile along the river and the community events he wants to offer.

RESOLUTION #6
Motion was made by Councilwoman Fuller, second by Councilman Daniels, to receive and file the reports from the Sanitation Officer, Dog Control Officer & Assessor.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.
RECREATION DEPARTMENT

Councilman Daniels commented on the wonderful job the lifeguards and Recreation Director Palmer continue to do.

Supervisor Nabinger talked about a recent situation involving a transgender in the female bathroom, how the lifeguards handled the situation, and contacting our attorney to make sure the situation was handled properly.  The town was advised to put a ‘gender neutral bathroom’ sign over the bathroom door on the backside of the building.  The town board held discussion on the matter.

Nabinger reported there were 47 kids registered for this year’s playground program and 32 went on the field trip to Chenango Valley State Park.  The B-G school district has offered to pay $400.00 once a week for their enrichment program, a total of $1,600.00, to the lifeguards.  Signs were put down for the floors being slippery in the pool bathrooms.
HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT

Highway Superintendent Clark reported all major projects were done.  His department has been busy cleaning ditches, cutting brush, weed eating the guardrails & mowing the cemeteries.  Clark said there were a couple big repairs on the gradall that were done in house, that helped save some money.

He announced that highway employee Mike Fuller will be retired as of September 1st, 2023, and his position will be open.  Clark also mentioned highway employee Charles Beebe will be retiring in January 2024.  
The town board held conversation on Fuller’s retirement and sending him a ‘thank you’ certificate for his time on the job.  Supervisor Nabinger said she would think of something to send Fuller.

Councilman Evans asked Highway Superintendent Clark about the status of the sign for the cemetery on Kirby Flats.  Clark said he’d talked to the state about the placement of the sign but has not heard anything back as of yet.

CLINTON PARK

Clinton Park Superintendent Harmon mentioned the church group that had recently camped at the park.  There was a total of 30-40 kids, who really enjoyed the park and had a great time.
Harmon talked about the recent little league tournament and a great turn of about 14 teams, coming in as far away as Cooperstown.

He reported the camping has been good, with no real issues.  The homeless person at the park has been respectful and has been mindful about his time staying at the park.  The town board held discussion on this matter.

Harmond said the roof has been done on the Tri-Town Theater building, and everyone is happy with the new roof.

POOL

Pool Superintendent Harmon talked about his daily garbage pickup and weeding around Payne Park.  He talked about rechipping the area next year.

Harmon said the current set of steps going into the pool need to be replaced, because they’re not a part of the original pool.
TOWN BOARD

Councilman Evans asked if a bill had been sent to the village for their annual contribution of $7,000.00, for the youth program.  Town Clerk McKown said he would take care of that.
Evans said he’d received a complaint about the homeless person at General Clinton Park and expressed his concerns.
He brought up the email from Bookkeeper Sherman and the credit card transaction amounts not agreeing with what’s being reported.  The town board held discussion on the matter, and figuring out a system that will work to account for all credit card transactions. 
Councilman Evans updated everyone on the request that Depot Engineer Jason Fleming submitted to NYSEG for the electrical upgrade at General Clinton Park.  Before the upgrade could be done, NYSEG needed to do a study on the park, that could take 4-6 weeks.  Evans said this request had been submitted on February 3rd, and still no word back.  It was advised that the town get involved, and have our attorney send a letter to NYSEG to see what is going on.
Councilman Daniels complimented this year’s lifeguards on the job they’ve been doing and talked about getting together with Recreation Director Palmer to be introduced to the lifeguards.
SUPERVISOR

Supervisor Nabinger announced Chenango County Office of Emergency Management has asked the town to send a letter showing our support for their Certificate of Need.  She explained the reason for the Certificate of Need and read what the letter should say.   Nabinger asked for a motion to send the letter.
RESOLUTION #7

Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, to write the letter of support to Chenango County Office of Emergency Management.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

Supervisor Nabinger talked about the new $5.00 registration fee when registering your vehicle.  
Councilman Evans asked about the extension of the 1% sales tax. 

Councilwoman Fuller said this 1% sales tax is being used to fund the Chenango County Correctional Facility in Norwich.  The town board held conversation on the matter.

Supervisor Nabinger mentioned the guardrail that had been hit on Gifford Road.

Nabinger said she’d received an estimate for painting the light poles on the bridge and was informed by the state that the town is responsible for the light poles around the traffic circle as well.  A total of 19 light poles.

The received estimate was provided by Josh Oglesby, showing a cost of $130.00 per pole, paint and primer not included.  The town board held discussion on the matter and concluded to hire Josh Oglesby and to paint the light poles black.

RESOLUTION #8
Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, to hire Josh Oglesby and paint the light poles black.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

Supervisor Nabinger talked about the next meeting with our Teamsters Union Representative and what the negotiations might be about.

TOWN CLERK

Town Clerk McKown presented the next housing request for funds form from Thoma and to have himself and Councilman Daniels sign the form.  This funds request is for Drawdown #10.  McKown said everything continues to go well with the grant.
McKown informed the town board of two new festivals coming to General Clinton Park next year.  The first is the Chenango County Pride Alliance Festival and the other is the New York Cannabis Arts & Music Festival.  The town board held conversation on these events.

Town Clerk McKown shared an email he’d received from Jeffery Wendel, Managing Member for B&B Recycling LLC, asking for a letter of permission from the town to do a demolition of the former Jennison Power Plant.  B&B Recycling LLC is an Ohio limited liability company, that purchased and acquired by way of a mutually executed Asset Purchase Agreement all assets of the former Jennison Station.
McKown read the email that included the phases of the demolition to the town board.

The town board held discussion on the matter and advised Town Clerk McKown to check with Chenango County Code Enforcement and that a letter of permission would not come from the town.
Town Clerk McKown confirmed the Family Motor Coach Rally would be coming for their annual rally this September and that he has not heard anything back from the NuCamp Rally Group/ Tear Drop trailers about their rally for the end of September.
Motion to Adjourn @ 8:36PM
Respectfully submitted,

Aric McKown

Town Clerk

